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Message from the Principal
Dear O'Dea Community,

I want to extend my sincere appreciation for our community’s continued generosity to
O’Dea through our annual auction. Thanks to the countless volunteers and the
generous financial contributions, Celebrate O’Dea will once again raise $700,000.
These funds will be used to support financial aid and the renovation of our
gymnasium.

The list of people who made this event a success is vast, but I want to especially
acknowledge our auction co-chairs, Helen Suk (mother of Matthew, ’19) and
Shannon Gardner (mother of Will, ’20) who worked tirelessly alongside Allie DeLong,
our Advancement Director. These three led a fantastic group of people who put
together a fun, spirited, and successful evening for our sold-out crowd.

The renovation of our gymnasium began over Easter break with the installation of
new lights, taking banners down for cleaning, and removing the soundproofing
“baffles” from the ceiling. You can see the results of this work in the below pictures.
This June we will begin installing new bleachers to include aisles and handrails,
refinishing the floor, and repainting the gym walls. To assist in funding this project,
we will recognize gifts of $2,500 or more with a nameplate at each bleacher seat. For
more information, please contact Allie DeLong or you can contribute HERE.

The O’Dea gym is not just a location, but the center of so many activities and events
held within our school community. It is where we convene for student assemblies,
gather together in prayer, celebrate successes, conduct music concerts, honor
community members, run classes, and enter into competition forever striving to win
with honor. If you haven’t done so already, I encourage you to watch our Fund a
Need video below. This video features our very own Monte Kohler and senior Davion
Dixon. You don’t want to miss it!

Thank you for your continued support to advance our mission of providing a quality
Catholic education to all of our students. 

Jim Walker
Principal
Character. Faith. Service.

Events Calendar
Important Dates to Remember  

April 21st - Inclusion Mass, St. James Cathedral 
May 16th - Spring Concert
May 18th - Mayfest, 1927 Events 
May 30th - Class of 2018 Graduation
June 18th - Annual Golf Tournament 

Click here to view the full O’Dea calendar!

Academics 
NW Catholic Student of the Month 

Congratulations to senior Sean Lewis
on being named the Student of the
Month in Northwest Catholic Magazine.
Sean is a well-rounded student, leader,
volunteer and athlete. He leads by
example. Sean is a House Captain and
captain of the Swim & Dive and Track &
Field Teams. He is an Eagle Scout and
carries a 3.91 GPA. A longtime member
of Seattle’s St. Anne Parish, he also
serves at the altar as a master of
ceremonies at North American Martyrs
Parish in Seattle.

Click HERE to view the article in
Northwest Catholic Magazine. 

Microsoft Team Visits O'Dea

Microsoft’s Mike Tholfsen and a team of six Microsoft engineers and product managers
visited O’Dea to better understand how Microsoft Teams and OneNote are used in the
classroom.  O’Dea students gave feedback to the product team and learned how to use
Microsoft Teams and OneNote more efficiently.  The team from Microsoft was incredibly
impressed with O’Dea, their first Microsoft Showcase School in Seattle, and our rapid
adoption of mobile first cloud based learning tools.  

Knowledge Bowl   

The O’Dea Knowledge Bowl Team recently competed in the Puget Sound ESD
competition. Led by senior Lawrence Lorbiecki, the team of Dominick Flack, Tagan Flaat,
and Isac Fernandez spent 6 hours in intense academic competition. Although they came
up just shy of qualifying for state, their performance against schools from all over the
region was remarkable.

Chess State Tournament 

On Saturday, March 3rd, the O’Dea Chess Team competed in the State
Tournament. Senior Siavii Taputoa and sophomores Dan Skovron, Joe Skovron, Blake
Hemmingson and Delane Waterbury represented O’Dea in the team competition, while
sophomore Marcel Ramirez participated in the individual competition. In the team
competition, O’Dea did not place in the top 12 within the state, but drastically improved
from last year.  Each participant won at least one match and proudly represented the
school. In the individual competition, Marcel Ramirez won 4 out of 5 matches and
maneuvered to a “draw” in his last match.  Marcel’s hard work earned him a 2nd place
finish in the tournament. Great job gentlemen! 

Mock Trial   

The O'Dea Mock Trial team competed in the South King Mock Trial Competition in Federal
Way. The tournament directors and opposing coaches praised the boys on their drastic
improvements from their first year competing and the competence they demonstrated with
just six weeks of work on the most complex fact pattern ever used in Mock
Trial. Congratulations to Christian Sailer '18 on winning the "Best Lawyer" and to Ben
Larson '18 and Luke Martin '19 on winning the "Best Witness". Great job to Mr. David
Watson on the success of the team and a special thanks to attorneys Terry Lynch, Bob
Hendrix and Kerry Keefe for volunteering their time throughout the season. 

Museum of History and Industry 

A  group of O'Dea students took a field trip to the Museum of History and Industry
(MOHAI). The museum featured an exhibit on the photos of O'Dea grad Al Smith. Smith
was the first black student to attend and graduate from O'Dea High School. Mr. Smith was
an avid photographer and captured so many aspects of Seattle life during his
era. This exhibit will be featured at the MOHAI until June 17, 2018.

Rotary Club - Youth Leadership Award 

The Rotary Club of West Seattle
selected Konrad Gerhardt '20 to
receive a scholarship to attend Rotary
Youth Leadership Awards ("RYLA")
from March 15-18, 2018 at Pacific
Lutheran University. Konrad is a
sophomore at O'Dea High School,
where he is a House Captain and a
member of the O'Dea Lacrosse team.
Konrad is also an Adventure Scout and
completed the high adventure trek at
Philmont Scout Ranch last summer.
Congratulations, Konrad! 

Athletics
Summer Camps   

Registration is now available for our summer football and basketball camps. The Fighting
Irish Football Camp is June 19, 20 and 21 at Genesee Playfield and is for boys entering
4th-9th this Fall. Click HERE to register and complete the medical release form. O'Dea's
Basketball Camp is June 11-14 or June 18-21 and is for boys entering 4th-8th this
Fall. Click HERE to register and complete the medical release form.

Spring Sports 

The spring sports season is well
underway! Enjoy our spring sport
media guide and come check out our
young men in action as we continue
our proud tradition of winning, with
honor. Go Irish! 

O'Dea Athletes - Letters of Intent 

Congratulations to Griffin Korican '18 and Jamyn Patu '18 on signing their National Letters
of Intent to play football for Oregon State University and the University of Washington. Go
Irish! 

Scholar-Athlete Awards Banquet  

Congratulations to Jack Markowitz' '18
on being honored with the top
scholarship award at this year's 52nd
Annual Scholar-Athlete Awards
Banquet at Century Link Field. Each
year, the Seattle Chapter of the
National Football Foundation awards
scholarships to local Scholar-Athletes
who are nominated by their coaches. A
selection committee consisting of
former coaches, players and
administrators perform the difficult task
of narrowing the list down to four backs
and four linemen and our Fighting Irish
lineman won the top honor of $2,000!

Student Life
O'Dea/HNA Spring Fling Social

Nearly 250 O’Dea and Holy Names Academy students across all grade levels came out in
force in the name of having fun at this year’s “Spring Fling Social”. The venue was the
Family Fun Center in Tukwila, home to mini-golf, go-carts, video games, and the ever-
popular laser tag course.  

St. Patrick's Day Parade 

On Saturday, March 17th, thirty-three O'Dea students volunteered at the 47th Annual St.
Patrick's Day parade. The parade organizers from the Irish Heritage Club of Seattle rely
on O'Dea students to carry the Province flags, along with other banners, down 4th Avenue
to Westlake Park. The O'Dea gentlemen were in great spirits as they marched the
banners down the parade path to celebrate and honor this important Irish holiday!

BSUE at the Black Panther 

Members of the Black Students United for Excellence (BSUE) club attended the premier
of Black Panther at the Bellevue Square Lincoln Cinema. The event was hosted by the
Seattle Chapter of Jack and Jill of America, Inc., an organization focusing on providing
college funds for under-privileged students. Each school was asked to wear their school
colors to the event. BSUE represented O'Dea proudly! 

Faith & Service
Beards for Bros - Fighting Irish, Fighting Cancer 

The monthlong campaign for the teen cancer program at Seattle Children’s once again
brought together an entire community of people for a likeminded goal: to support the
treatment of young people affected by cancer. Almost 60 students, faculty, and staff swore
off their razors for the month of March. At the culminating event, School Captain Andrew
Walker thanked the entire O’Dea community for raising almost $10,000 for Seattle
Children’s. Thank you to everyone in the O’Dea community for such a strong response to
this campaign!  

O'Dea Tours Building Cure

O'Dea gentlemen recently enjoyed a “meet and greet” with engineers, planners, and other
construction professionals at LeaseCrutcherLewis. This was a great tie-in with the annual
Beards for Bros campaign as the new Seattle Children’s building will include a cancer
research center.

Blessing Bags 

In partnership with Steve Rhodes and his "Rhodes to Recovery Ministry", Connor P.
Gregoire '18 led a school-wide effort to donate nearly 150 "Blessing Bags" of items for
people who are experiencing homelessness in our area. Another great example of living
lives of Character, Faith, and Service. Thank you, Connor, for your efforts! 

Poverty in America   

The Poverty in America Honors class (part of the Matteo Ricci Program in conjunction with
Seattle University) made a visit to St. Francis House, a local organization serving the
homeless men, women, and children of Seattle. The class spent time serving food, coffee,
hot chocolate, and sandwiches, visiting with the clients, and loading and sorting donated
items. For more information about how you can partner with O’Dea to volunteer at St.
Francis House, contact Mr. Odem or visit the St. Francis House website HERE.

Cathedral Kitchen 

O'Dea gentlemen volunteered at the Cathedral Kitchen to help feed those in need. The
boys helped serve approximately 170 meals in total and put smiles on as many
faces. Typically, individuals line up in two single file lines and wait to receive their food
through a window. With the O'Dea gentlemen in attendance, the patrons were allowed to
sit down and be waited on as if they were at a restaurant. The Cathedral Kitchen staff
was incredible grateful.

Memorial Stadium Eagle Project  

Peter Gockowski ’18 recently organized a group of Eagle Scouts to help restore a wall
outside of Seattle Center’s Memorial Stadium. After one of Peter’s football games
he learned that Memorial Stadium was built in 1947 to honor Seattle high-school student
alumni who died in World War II. Nearly 800 people are listed on the wall. After noticing
that the wall was partly obscured by trash-strewn, overgrown hedges, Peter obtained
permission from Seattle Public Schools for a cleanup. Click HERE to read the full article in
The Seattle Times and HERE to listen to an interview with Peter, his Dad and Monte
Kohler on the Dave Ross Radio Show.

Thank you to Peter for all of his hard work and for noticing the important need in our
community. Yet another example of the young men at O’Dea living lives of character, faith
and service. 

The Arts
O'Dea Drama Production - The Imaginary Invalid 

The February production of The Imaginary Invalid provided a rich experience for actors
and audiences alike. Moliere's comedy spoofing a hypochondriac's dependence on his
doctor used rich language, physical humor, and big fun. Family patriarch Argan, well
played by senior Charles Bruce, set out to solve the financial difficulties from all the
medical bills by marrying his daughter Angelica, HNA junior Raven Haines, to a doctor.
She, of course, was in love with someone else.

Sara Rice provided the amazing period costumes; the hoop skirts were a challenge! Don
Rice built the beautiful and functional set. O'Dea Drama alumni Cally Shine served as an
assistant director and scene coach, and Alex Traverso provided valuable homework help
for those who were waiting for their scene to rehearse. Thank you to all who supported
O'Dea Drama by attending.

Catholic High School Choirs Festival 

The O'Dea Men's Choir performed at Benoroya Hall for over 2,000 people as part of the
Catholic High Schools Choir Festival. The performance was well received and followed a
successful first appearance at the Elliot Bay Music Educator's Association Solo/Ensemble
Competition. The O'Dea Choir received a rating of "excellent" and narrowly missed
qualifying for the WIAA State Solo/Ensemble Competition.

Spring Concert - Wednesday, May 16th 

The O'Dea Spring Concert is an annual celebration of music and showcases the talents of
the O'Dea student musicians. This year the concert is on Wednesday, May 16, at
7:30pm in the O'Dea Gym. All are welcome to attend and show support for the O'Dea
Band, Drum Line, Men's Choir, and to hear original musical arrangements by our very own
O'Dea students.

O'Dea Jazz Camp 

For the fourth year in a row, O'Dea is
proud to be offering the Fighting Irish
Jazz Camp! This camp helps prepare
students for high school music
programs by giving them expert
instruction on fundamentals and
improvisation. Both boys and girls
entering into grades 6th - 9th are
welcome at this four day camp, June
12th-15th from 5:00pm-7:30pm. Click
HERE to register online. 

Admissions 
Welcome Class of 2022

We would like to extend a warm
welcome to O'Dea's incoming Class of
2022!  These talented young men have
made the commitment to embrace their
development as young men of
character, faith, and service. We are
pleased to welcome them to the O'Dea
Brotherhood.
 
A signature strength of O’Dea is our
rich and authentic diversity. The Class
of 2022 continues and further
enhances this fundamental aspect of
our community. The 145 young men in
this class come from 60 different zip
codes and 66 feeder schools, including
31 Catholic grade schools. 
 
Thank you to the O’Dea community for
helping make this another successful
year for admissions and enrollment. 

Support O'Dea
Annual Golf Tournament 

Registration is now open for the Annual O’Dea Golf Tournament - click HERE to save your
spot! The tourney is on Monday, June 18, 2018 at the Golf Club at Newcastle with a
1:30pm shotgun start. The O’Dea Golf Tournament is open to everyone, 21+, not just
O’Dea Alumni. To help sponsor our tournament, please contact Allie DeLong in the
Advancement Office at 206-923-7540. Proceeds from the tournament will help fund the
Edmund Rice Leadership Awards, granted for excellence in the classroom and service in
the community. Recipients of these awards will be entering O’Dea High School in 2019
and will be given $1,500 annually to assist with their tuition.

GiveBIG Fundraiser 

On Wednesday, May 9, 2018 the Seattle Foundation will conduct it’s FINAL GiveBIG, a
fundraiser to benefit non-profit organizations. Please consider designating O’Dea as the
recipient of your donations. Funds are used to provide support to school programs and
provide tuition assistance to help the young men at O’Dea. Beginning May 1, 2018 you
may click HERE and make a donation. Thank you, in advance, for your contributions!
Questions? Contact Allie DeLong, Advancement Director, at 206 923 7540.

Alumni
Career Day  

This year marked the return of O’Dea’s Career Day. With help from the Alumni Board and
Administrative Team, our updated event served both Juniors and Seniors, with the hopes
of expanding to Freshmen and Sophomores in the future.

Thank you to our 24 alumni presenters, representing different disciplines and sharing a
wealth of knowledge with our young men: Mario Banchero ’92, Jim Britt ’97, Michael Butler
’78, Michael Chin ’02, Chris Conroy ’04, John DeRocco ’74, Bob Hendrix ’85, Tom Goedde
’88, Major Ryan Hough USMC ’95, Sean Johnston ’12, Kevin Johnston ’04, Michael
Kichline ’88, Evan Kirschner ’99, Gene Kranc ’61, Gerry Michael '65, Dominic Miller
’90, Lance Miller ’87, Troy Pangilinan ’96, Andy Read ’84, Laurence Reay ’91, Dan Say
’77, Brian Sollom ’93, John Stewart ’88, Nio Subaran ’96.

Where are they now?  

O’Dea Alumni seem to be everywhere, making positive impacts in their communities and
with their families. Here are just some of our more recent accomplishments or momentous
occasions from our graduated Fighting Irish:

O'Dea graduate, Jack Ipsen '17, recently accepted a 3 year contract/scholarship by the
Army ROTC, for his remaining years at the University of Washington. Congrulations, Jack!

Congratulations to Head Coach and O'Dea Alum, John Heimbigner '91, and current
O'Dea students Derivan Dockter '18 and Johan Telkamp '18 on bringing home the
Washington State Youth Soccer Cup in the Premier Division U19. 

 

Bobby Alexander ’08 spoke to the students of St. George Catholic School during Black
History Month. He spoke about advocating for one’s own beliefs and about how we must
argue with an open mind and see where other people are coming from or why they may
have a different perspective. Great job, Bobby.

 
Check out THIS video of Tagan Dering ’89 and Kazzit.com sending a bottle of
Champagne into space! They have become the world record holder for opening a bottle of
Champagne at the highest altitude.

Nick Dragovich ’04, a firefighter paramedic with Bremerton Fire Department, recently
participated in both the Firefighter Stairclimb and the Big Climb to raise money for the
Leukemia and Lymphoma Society. Nick is passionate about this cause and encourages
the O’Dea family to participate in these events in the future. Way to go, Nick!

No matter where the location, O’Dea truly is a brotherhood. Check out Nate Burleson ‘99
on the set of Good Morning Football in NYC, representing the O'Dea Brotherhood. We see
you, Nate! #BrotherhoodForLife

Character. Faith. Service.
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